
27 

Office of the Secretary, USDA § 1.113 

(1) In submitting scripts prior or sub-
sequent to executing a written agree-
ment under a special working relation-
ship four (4) copies of the completed 
script shall be submitted to the Direc-
tor of Information or his designee, 
along with a statement of specific re-
quirements and the anticipated produc-
tion schedule. 

(2) No script will be used under a spe-
cial working relationship without the 
specific approval of the Director of In-
formation. 

(3) Upon approval of the script, the 
agency of the Department concerned 
with subject matter will endeavor to 
arrange for the desired assistance with 
the stipulations of this policy. 

§ 1.79 Credits. 
On films on which the Department or 

one of its agencies provides special as-
sistance it shall be mutually agreed by 
the producer and the Director of Infor-
mation what credits shall be given to 
the Department, and the form these 
credits will take. 

Subpart G—Privacy Act 
Regulations 

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 301 and 552a; 31 U.S.C. 
9701. 

SOURCE: 40 FR 39519, Aug. 28, 1975, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 1.110 Purpose and scope. 
This subpart contains the regulations 

of the U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) implementing the Privacy Act 
of 1974 (5 U.S.C. 552a). This subpart sets 
forth the basic responsibilities of each 
agency of USDA with regard to USDA’s 
compliance with the requirements of 
the Privacy Act, and offers guidance to 
members of the public who wish to ex-
ercise any of the rights established by 
the Privacy Act with regard to records 
maintained by an agency of USDA. 

[40 FR 39519, Aug. 28, 1975, as amended at 62 
FR 33981, June 24, 1997] 

§ 1.111 Definitions. 
For purposes of this subpart the 

terms individual, maintain, record, sys-
tem of records, statistical record, and rou-
tine use shall have the meanings set 
forth in 5 U.S.C. 552a(a). The term 

agency shall mean an agency of USDA, 
unless otherwise indicated. 

§ 1.112 Procedures for requests per-
taining to individual records in a 
record system. 

(a) Any individual who wishes to be 
notified if a system of records main-
tained by an agency contains any 
record pertaining to him or her, or to 
request access to such records, shall 
submit a written request in accordance 
with the instructions set forth in the 
system notice for that system of 
records. This request shall include: 

(1) The name of the individual mak-
ing the request; 

(2) The name of the system of records 
(as set forth in the system notice to 
which the request relates); 

(3) Any other information specified in 
the system notice; and 

(4) When the request is one for ac-
cess, a statement as to whether the re-
quester desires to make a personal in-
spection of the records, or be supplied 
with copies by mail. 

(b) Any individual whose request 
under paragraph (a) of this section is 
denied may appeal that denial to the 
head of the agency which maintains 
the system of records to which the re-
quest relates. 

(c) In the event that an appeal under 
paragraph (b) of this section is denied, 
the requester may bring a civil action 
in federal district court to seek review 
of the denial. 

[40 FR 39519, Aug. 28, 1975, as amended at 62 
FR 33981, June 24, 1997] 

§ 1.113 Times, places, and require-
ments for identification of individ-
uals making requests. 

(a) If an individual submitting a re-
quest for access under § 1.112 has asked 
that an agency authorize a personal in-
spection of records pertaining to him 
or her, and the agency has granted that 
request, the requester shall present 
himself or herself at the time and place 
specified in the agency’s response or 
arrange another, mutually convenient, 
time with the appropriate agency offi-
cial. 

(b) Prior to inspection of the records, 
the requester shall present sufficient 
identification (e.g., driver’s license, 
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employee identification card, social se-
curity card, credit cards) to establish 
that the requester is the individual to 
whom the records pertain. If the re-
quester is unable to provide such iden-
tification, the requester shall complete 
and sign in the presence of an agency 
official a signed statement asserting 
the requester’s identity and stipulating 
that the requester understands that 
knowingly or willfully seeking or ob-
taining access to records about another 
individual under false pretenses is a 
misdemeanor punishable by fine up to 
$5,000. No identification shall be re-
quired, however, if the records are re-
quired by 5 U.S.C. 552 to be released. 

(c) Any individual who has requested 
access to records about himself or her-
self by personal inspection, and who 
wishes to have another person or per-
sons accompany the requester during 
this inspection, shall submit a written 
statement authorizing disclosure of the 
record in the presence of such other 
person or persons. 

(d) Any individual having made a per-
sonal inspection of records pertaining 
to the requester may request the agen-
cy to provide the requester copies of 
those records or any portion of those 
records. Each agency shall grant such 
requests but may charge fees in accord-
ance with § 1.120. 

(e) If an individual submitting a re-
quest for access under § 1.112 wishes to 
be supplied with copies of the records 
by mail, the requester shall include 
with his or her request sufficient data 
for the agency to verify the requester’s 
identity. If the sensitivity of the 
records warrant it, however, the agen-
cy to which the request is directed may 
require the requester to submit a 
signed, notarized statement indicating 
that the requester is the individual to 
whom the records pertain and stipu-
lating the requester understands that 
knowingly or willfully seeking or ob-
taining access to records about another 
individual under false pretenses is a 
misdemeanor punishable by fine up to 
$5,000. No identification shall be re-
quired, however, if the records are re-
quired by 5 U.S.C. 552 to be released. If 
the agency to which this request is di-
rected determines to grant the re-
quested access, it may charge fees in 

accordance with § 1.120 before making 
the necessary copies. 

[40 FR 39519, Aug. 28, 1975, as amended at 62 
FR 33981, June 24, 1997] 

§ 1.114 Disclosure of requested infor-
mation to individuals. 

(a) Any agency which receives a re-
quest or appeal under § 1.112 should ac-
knowledge the request or appeal within 
10 days of its receipt (excluding Satur-
days, Sundays, and legal public holi-
days). Wherever practicable, the ac-
knowledgment should indicate whether 
or not access will be granted and, if so, 
when and where. When access is to be 
granted, the agency should provide the 
access within 30 days of receipt of the 
request or appeal (excluding Saturdays, 
Sundays and legal public holidays) un-
less, for good cause shown, it is unable 
to do so. If the agency is unable to 
meet this deadline, it shall inform the 
requester of this fact, the reasons for 
its inability to do so, and an estimate 
of the date on which access will be 
granted. 

(b) Nothing in 5 U.S.C. 552a or this 
subpart shall be interpreted to require 
that an individual making a request 
under § 1.112 be granted access to the 
physical record itself. The form in 
which a record is kept (e.g., on mag-
netic tape), or the content of the 
record (e.g., a record indexed under the 
name of the requester may contain 
records which are not about the re-
quester) may require that the record be 
edited or translated in some manner. 
Neither of these procedures may be uti-
lized, however, to withhold information 
in a record about the requester. 

(c) No agency shall deny any request 
under § 1.112 for information concerning 
the existence of records about the re-
quester in any system of records it 
maintains, or deny any request for ac-
cess to records about the requester in 
any system of records it maintains, un-
less that system is exempted from the 
requirements of 5 U.S.C. 552a(d) in 
§ 1.123. 

(d) If any agency receives a request 
pursuant to § 1.112(a) for access to 
records in a system of records it main-
tains which is so exempted, the system 
manager shall determine if the exemp-
tion is to be asserted. If the system 
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